Letter to ODT re public transport draft one
Dear Sir

It was great to read Phillip Cole’s piece on ‘Thinking transport, boldly’ on Monday 29th November. We too were full of foreboding at the ominous ‘hard decisions’ words from the ORC on this topic. 

The Transition Town movement aims to encourage local resilience despite the challenges of peak oil and climate change. Our local group realised that for Port Chalmers transport is already a problem, and one that will only worsen as oil prices increase. Therefore we’ve put a lot of work this year into focussing awareness on just how difficult it is to use our bus system, and to think of ways of promoting our buses.
Our first public meeting on the topic, back in July, had ORC, NZTA, DCC and Citibus representatives, along with many representatives of the local and Dunedin communities. We discussed the major impediments to using public transport in Dunedin: cost, timetables, overcrowding, the convenience of cars, and habit. The expense to families and students in particular means that many people who want to catch the bus cannot. 

That meeting also came up with initiatives to help people to use the bus more. These included weekly unlimited use passes or season’s tickets, live arrival info at stops using the buses’ GPS facilities, web-based travel planning, uni/poly student fares, free weekends for weekly users, innovative marketing, cycle racks, and employer involvement – e.g. subsidising bus not car travel or parking, and getting a go-card with the ORC rates bill! 

At that meeting both Citibus and the ORC undertook to investigate these ideas of promoting bus travel. To date, however, it seems that the same tired thinking has prevailed. 

We agree totally with Philip Cole that a fresh approach to public transport is required, and that means a whole new vision for our city. Wouldn’t it be wonderful to have a city, for example, where cycling was safer, people knew their neighbours because they caught the bus (tram/train/railcar) together, and families had more money to spend on things that helped their health like good food (and bikes). And where we were all doing our bit to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, and prepare for the low carbon future!
The story of Hasselt in Belgium is a good one. In the mid-90s the town council realised that poor transport was holding the city back. Instead of adding another motorway, they renovated the ring road, turning it into a pedestrian-friendly tree-clad green avenue, and provided free public transport. Bus usage has gone up ten-fold, and Hasselt has become a very popular place to live, work and study. 
Before the local elections, we also surveyed ORC, DCC and community board candidates on their thinking around public transport. The survey results are listed in the http://www.transitiontowns.org.nz/portchalmers site.

We now have new regional and city councils. Those elections showed many people want a fresh approach and appropriate, sustainable ways to grow our region and city.  Just as a public library benefits all, so would a healthy public transport system will make a more healthy population and a still more vibrant city. 

Port Chalmers Transition Town members and supporters: Nicky Chapman, xxx, yyy

